Supporting Parents with the Cost of School Uniforms
Guidance February 2014
1) Headlines

· Within its consultation on the Council’s Budget for 2014/15 and 2015/16, the Executive proposed that the Council ceases to provide financial assistance to families in meeting the cost of school and academy uniforms. A final decision to cease this assistance, from 31 March 2014, was made by Council on 20 February 2014.

· The Executive’s proposal was initially considered by the Schools Forum at its meetings in December 2013 and January 2014. The Forum was supportive of the transfer of responsibility for financial assistance to parents to school and academy delegated budgets, recognising in particular the value of Pupil Premium allocations that schools and academies now receive. Many schools and academies already operate their own ‘hardship’ schemes and the Forum did not feel that it will be necessary for formal transitional arrangements to be put in place i.e. if the decision was taken by the Council to cease its scheme, schools and academies should be encouraged to develop and implement their own. The Forum also recognised that delegating responsibility for financial assistance to schools and academies could significantly support raising awareness of the issues related to uniform policies and child poverty.
· The expectation now then is that schools and academies across the Bradford District, either individually or in collaboration, will support vulnerable families in meeting the costs of uniforms from their delegated budgets. Parents are now being advised by the Council to contact their schools and academies directly. Governing bodies of both maintained schools and academies are asked to review their ‘hardship’ strategies, and to develop these where necessary, to include financial assistance for the cost of uniforms. Schools and academies must also factor the cost of this support into their budget planning from 1 April 2014.
· The administration of assistance for uniform costs reaches its peak in the summer term, especially in July. Schools and academies that do not have existing policies in place therefore, must act quickly to develop and to implement these.

· Alongside this, all governing bodies are asked to review their policies, to ensure that cost is minimised and to ensure that their uniforms are easily accessible. The key messages of the DfE’s recent guidance on this are copied below. 
2) Bradford Council’s Necessitous Clothing Allowances Scheme (now ceased)
For reference, the Council’s scheme (now ceased) operated as follows:

· Bradford Council’s Necessitous Clothing Allowance provided financial assistance to children from families in receipt of benefits (Income Support, Income-based Jobseeker Allowance, pension Credit (Guarantee Credit), Employment and Support Allowance (Income Based), Child Tax Credit (but not Working Tax Credit) with an annual income less that the amount set by Government).
· Children attending a state funded school or academy in the Bradford District were eligible for support. Children attending nursery provision before and after lunch were entitled to a free school meal, but not the Clothing Allowance. 6th form students were not eligible for the Allowance.

· Parents were required to request the Allowance by the submission of a claim form (which was available via the Council’s website). Eligibility was then checked by Revenues and Benefits against the information held on Government databases. 
· Eligible children / parents were issued with a voucher once a year to the value of £26, which could be spent with suppliers that had signed up to the Scheme. The majority of vouchers were paid out in July. However, new applicants after July could still access the Allowance.
3) From 1 April 2014
· As stated above, the expectation now is that schools and academies across the Bradford District, either individually or in collaboration, will support vulnerable families in meeting the costs of uniforms. Governors must recognise however, that their approach to financial assistance is only one part of the picture; the school’s / academy’s overall uniform policy is also very important in removing barriers for the most vulnerable families. Please see paragraph 4 below.

· Parents that have previously accessed the Council’s scheme are familiar with receiving a voucher in July, which can then be spent over the summer in preparation for the start of the new academic year. Parents that contact Revenues and Benefits will be advised to speak to their child’s school or academy directly. You are advised to communicate your policy clearly to all parents as soon as possible in the summer term. Your policy should also be available on the school’s / academy’s website. 
· A large number of schools and academies already operate their own ‘hardship’ schemes, which support parents, not just with the cost of uniforms but with other costs, such as trips. If you do not yet have a policy in place, or your policy does not extend to uniforms, you are asked now to develop one with your Governors. It will be a very useful first step, for schools and academies that now need to develop their policies, to investigate what others are doing, via the Partnerships or via the Business Manager Forums. We encourage schools and academies, especially those in close proximity and primary schools that feed into the same secondary school, to work together to develop a common approach.
· Schools and academies are free to decide which pupils should receive financial support and the nature, value and timing of this support. First and foremost, schools and academies must carry out an equalities impact assessment on their policies, to ensure protected groups are not treated unfairly. Governors must then consider the effectiveness of its allocation of resources and must strike the correct balance between removing barriers for the most vulnerable families and allocating resources for key educational priorities. For example, a blanket policy of purchasing a uniform for all pupils is unlikely to achieve this balance in the vast majority of settings. Governors should also be careful that to ensure that their hardship policies in general do not simply substitute assistance that is available elsewhere. 
· Governors must publish their documented assistance policy. This should be available on the school’s / academy’s website for access by parents, but also so that the Council can direct parents effectively to sources of further information. A standard policy should clearly set out:
· The overall uniform policy
· Where uniforms can be purchased from

· The budget source of financial assistance (e.g. Pupil Premium, School Fund etc)
· Who is eligible for financial assistance and how this is measured
· How / when applications should be submitted by parents and what evidence is required

· The type of assistance provided (vouchers, physical uniforms etc) and the value of this
· The timing of payments / release of vouchers / delivery of uniforms
· The procedure for allowing a parent to appeal against a decision not to provide assistance

· When the policy will next be reviewed
· This policy may form part of the school’s / academy’s overall documented Pupil Premium Policy. In this respect, it is very important that an evaluation of the impact of financial assistance is carried out, to meet expectations on Pupil Premium reporting.
· From the outset, Governors must be very clear on the budget source for assistance i.e. whether this is financed from the school’s / academy’s budget, including from Pupil Premium resources, or whether this will be financed from another source, such as the School Fund. The cost of this assistance must be factored into the school’s / academy’s budget planning from 1 April 2014.
· It is possible for schools and academies to base their eligibility criteria on a ‘means testing’ type approach e.g. asking parents to provide proof of income or copies of benefit approval statements. Thinking about administrative demands, and the expertise of school and academy staff, we would recommend that schools and academies use as simple but as robust an approach as possible in determining eligibility. In all cases, the criteria for eligibility should be transparent and should be applied consistently and equitably. The simple factors that schools and academies may wish to take into account in setting their criteria are:

· Eligibility for Free School Meals, or another deprivation measure,
· Specific vulnerable groups (such as Looked After Children or children on the edge of care or care leavers, young carers, Asylum Seekers or children newly arrived in the country),
· Other exceptional or temporary circumstances that are based on the school’s knowledge of a child’s circumstances (such as a sick or disabled relative, a recent bereavement or a recent loss of job),
· Schools and academies may also wish to develop their policies to provide a greater level of assistance for children new to the setting (new intakes and in year additions) or where the school’s / academy’s uniform specification changes. 
· The Council’s Revenues and Benefits Department is available to give advice to schools and academies on eligibility. Revs and Bens provide FSM eligibility data for maintained schools (and academies that purchases services – please note that FSM data cannot be provided to academies that have opted out of the Council’s FSM administration services). The key contact for further information is Jane O’Connor  01274 437821 jane.oconnor@bradford.gov.uk
· School and academy policies should clearly set out the form assistance takes. Following the EFA’s best practice guidance on the administration of the Post 16 Discretionary Bursary Fund, it is recommended that assistance is given ‘in kind’ where possible, rather than as cash, including:
· Vouchers to parents, which either meet the actual cost or subsidise this,
· Purchasing uniform on behalf of parents and either meeting the full cost, or subsidising this, from the school’s / academy’s budget,
· Recycling good quality uniforms. A number of schools and academies have started to develop their own ‘stores’ via which uniforms can be recycled. 
· Schools and academies are also asked to ensure that their policies are flexible enough to respond to changing circumstances during the year, either for new arrivals or for a change in a child’s circumstances. This may mean that the assessment of eligibility is carried out more regularly than once a year and, perhaps, as an automatic step when a pupil arrives for the first time.

· In order to demonstrate that the actual administration of the school’s / academy’s scheme complies with their policy, governors must retain the records of:
· all claims (including any unsuccessful claims)
· its decisions on the allocation of financial support
· all payments or other forms of assistance. 
· The approval of claims should be made at an appropriate level in accordance with the procedures established by the Governing Body. Procedures should be established to ensure that no one person is responsible for approving claims, making payments (or providing assistance) and, where appropriate, reconciling invoices from suppliers. Where a voucher system is operated, procedures will be needed to limit access to the vouchers and to prevent duplicate use. In particular, there will be a need to ensure that invoices from suppliers are supported by a valid voucher, attributable to specific claimants, for who no prior claim has been made. 
4) DfE Guidance on School Uniforms
· There is a clear link between a school’s / academy’s uniform policy and its provision of financial assistance. In September 2013, the DfE published an updated piece of guidance on uniform policies. In particular this guidance states:
· Governing bodies are expected to demonstrate transparency and best value for money when appointing uniform suppliers. Exclusive single supplier contracts should be avoided unless regular tendering competitions are run where more than one supplier can compete for the contract. 
· Uniform should be easily available for parents and schools should seek to select items that can be purchased cheaply, for example in a supermarket or other good value shop. Schools should keep compulsory branded items to a minimum and avoid specifying expensive items of uniform e.g. expensive outdoor coats.
· Schools should avoid frequent changes to uniform specifications
· Further advice on uniform and related policies can be found at:
https://www.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/269113/school_uniform_guidance_2013.pdf
· Alongside the development of financial assistance policies therefore, all governing bodies are asked to review their uniform policies, to ensure that the cost of their uniforms is minimised and to ensure that their uniforms are easily accessible. One of the recommendations of the Bradford’s Child Poverty Commission was that the Council works with schools on how to ‘poverty proof’ the school day. A number of sessions have been held with headteachers and governors, where issues have been raised around school uniform and the policies the Council expects to see. These have included:
 

· lowest cost possible

· sew on badges rather than expensive embroidery on garments

· reminding schools that they are not supposed to make a profit when selling their own uniforms

· suggesting that schools hold 'good as new' sales at the beginning of each term

· schools could also consider selling off 'lost property' items if they are not claimed within a set period.
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